Minutes
Monthly Board Meeting
Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corporation
May 2, 2023
The Board of Directors of Chalk Bluff Water Supply Corp. met in regular session at 6:00 PM. Tuesday, May 2, 2023, at the Chalk Bluff Water Office, 6511 Gholson Road, Waco, Texas 76705 and via Zoom.
Attended in person: Noah Smith, President: Lem Brown, Vice President: Clay McKinney, Secretary/Treasurer: Dennis Carrigan: Eddie Coker: John Engelke: Danny Volcik: Barry Hand, Operator/Manager: Kevin Lander, 2nd Operator:  Elizabeth Clinard, Office Manager: John B. Warner, Member.
Attended Via Zoom: Vern Darlington

Absent:  Justus Lindsey

1) Call to order:  Noah Smith called the meeting to order at 6:01 PM.
2) Comments from President or Presiding Director: None.
3) Manager Comments: Barry Hand reported that the Halbert Well and the Office Well are back in service. The Halbert Well went out and Ross WSC sold us water.  Barry noted he had a letter typed to thank Ross WSC for helping us out and selling us water at a rate of $2.75 per 1,000 gallons.  Barry reported that the Well at the office had to have the wire replaced and it was a 4 to 5 week wait.  The wire tested good when it was removed but tested bad when it was reinstalled.  The 200,000-gallon tank at the Office had to be filled and super chlorinated and allowed to sit for 5 days and then drained. It was then filled again and tested, the sample came back good, and the Well was able to be put back into operation.  Barry noted we are waiting on Barlow to start the repairs at White Rock.  The generator for White Rock is due this month.  Barry stated that last month it was brought to his attention that CBWSC wanted to be reimbursed for tools purchased and Barry has paid a check for $1,410.00 to CBWSC gave it to Elizabeth and all tools have been paid for.  Dennis Carrigan asked when the Halbert Well go down and Barry said March 20th.  Barry said the Office Well may still have a small leak and that is why he hasn’t covered the hole.  Barry said he will clean and fill it with sand and cover the hole with an aluminum sheet.  John Engelke asked if the repair stayed on budget, Barry said no, there were bolts that had to be replaced.  Final payment still needs to be made per Barry Hand.
4) Consideration of April 2023 Minutes: Noah Smith spoke on behalf of Justus Lindsey who requested the April Minutes be edited to reflect that Justus did not review the D&O insurance policy.  A motion was made by John Engelke and seconded by Danny Volcik that the minutes be corrected.  The motion passed unanimously.
5) March 2023 Director’s Report: Noah Smith reviewed the director's report and asked for any questions.  Vern Darling questioned why there was less water use.  Dennis Carrigan said it could have been because of the lower water pressure due to the wells being down.  Noah Smith asked for any other question.  There were none.
6) Consideration of March 2023 Financials:  Lem Brown reviewed the financials and noted there was 12% increase in revenue with the new rates.  Noah Smith asked Clay McKinney for any comments.  Clay McKinney had a question on page 4.3 what the $131.40 was for under credit card.  Elizabeth Clinard stated she would have to ask the CPA, often they park figures in places.  Clay McKinney asked about the charges on Page 4.4 for Security.  He asked why the monthly charge was less this year compared to the charge for last year.  Elizabeth Clinard stated it depends on when the bill was entered and not when it was paid and that it makes up more than one invoice.  It is possible that a invoice was paid in a different month. Clay McKinney mentioned the interest on accounts and stated that he believes we can put money into an account at the bank (1 million) and earn $3,000.00 a month.  A motion was made by Clay McKinney and seconded by John Engelke to put it on the Agenda for June as an action item.  Motion passed with no opposition.  
7) Action items:
A. Consideration of moving Annie Shilling from part time to full time employee:  After a discussion a motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and seconded by Eddie Coker to bring Annie Shilling on as a full-time employee at her current hourly rate and to offer her benefits. Motion passed unanimously.
B. Operations Manual Proposal & Marked Maps Update:  Barry Hand stated that maps were 50% completed, however, the maps were not for the entire system.  Barry Hand stated the maps had to be re-ordered.  Noah Smith asked if the maps could be completed by the June Meeting? Barry Hand stated possibly.
C. Conflict of Interest & Hold Harmless Policy Update: Noah Smith asked if Kathleen Dow, our attorney, had reviewed the policy?  Dennis Carrigan stated that no motion was made at the last meeting.  A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and seconded by John Engelke to have Kathleen Dow, Attorney review the policy and have Kathleen Dow and Sherry with AIA our insurance agent report via Zoom at our next meeting.  Motion passed with no opposition.
D. Committee Reports.

E. Violations & Updates: Noah Smith asked where we were on violations and Barry Hand reported the same.  A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and seconded by Lem Brown to call Kathleen Dow, attorney, to prepare wording that the staff would immediately react to any notification of a violation or non-compliance received and it would be put on the next agenda and stay on the agenda until it is resolved.  Motion passed unanimously.
F. The current CBWSC personnel policy, dated 1990, update:  Elizabeth Clinard stated that she had reviewed the policy and didn’t see any required updates.  Dennis Carrigan asked the current personnel policy and the 2010 TRWA policy be distributed to the board members for their review.
G. Request for reimbursement of unapproved legal fees: Danny Volcik stated that Dennis Carrigan had visited the company attorney without board approval.  Danny stated that he thinks CBWSC should be reimbursed for fees paid to the attorney because it was not approved. Noah Smith stated that he cannot find any existing policy pertaining to board officers or board members visiting with the attorney.  Dennis Carrigan stated that he never intended to be outside any policy and only had the best interest of the water system.  A motion was made by Danny Volcik to have Dennis Carrigan pay a reasonable amount for the attorney’s fees incurred.  There was no second. 
H. Formal Policy for Directors & Staff use of attorney billable time for legal advice: After a discussion, a motion was made by Vern Darlington and seconded by John Engelke that CBWSC board pass a policy that the President of the board can visit with the CBWSC’s attorney of record for 3 hours a month before he/she needs the board’s approval for business that needs to be taken care of before the next board meeting.  If more than 3 hours is needed, the president will then contact the board of directors via email for approval for additional time, if it is necessary before the next scheduled board meeting. The motion passed with a no vote from Danny Volcik and Clay McKinney.  
8) Members/Board Members concerns:  Danny Volcik stated that he was formally resigning from the board after 33 years of service.  He stated that he wished for a smooth transition with Barry’s retirement.  Clay McKinney brought up a question regarding a donation that was made on the TRWA membership dues.  He questioned the Voluntary Building Fund and the Disaster Relief Fund.  Barry Hand stated that many years ago TRWA was renting a building in Austin and TRWA asked for donations to build and maintain a building for their use.  Barry stated we have always donated, and it was voted on by the board before.  Vern Darling asked to find out what % of TRWAS members pay the donation for each item and explain each one and to report on it at the June meeting. Vern Darlington asked what is the current price for radio read meters?  Barry Hand said $235.00.  CBWSC now had 468 Neptune radio read meters in the ground and approximately 100 on hand.  Dennis Carrigan stated that water meters have a 10-year life span and CBWSC should replace aging meters and broken meters as needed.  Vern Darlington requested that leaks repaired be noted in Managers comments.  Barry Hand stated George Long passed away (a CBWSC customer) and that CBWSC sent a flower arrangement for Eddie Hykel’s service when he passed away.  Eddie Hykel was an employee and volunteer fire fighter for the City of West.  Noah Smith called for any other concerns.  There were none.
9) Information items:
A. Quench reports: Noah, Technical; Lem, Legal; General, Eddie: Eddie Coker stated there was an article in Quench Magazine reporting on how the state of Texas wants the regionalization of water systems.
B. Update on Pumping Permit:  Barry Hand reported that there is no water available.
C. Duff letter of response to STGWD notice of violation and Amendment to 2021 report. 
D. Suggestions to shorten meetings. Minimize director’s email packet for review prior to meeting: None.
E. The Water Board Guide, book comments:  Dennis Carrigan noted on page 100 of the board member handbook was a sample Agenda and one suggestion was to note that action can be taken on information items in needed.  Dennis suggested the board consider making this change to our agenda. 
F. Develop budget procedures:  John Engelke stated that he will get with Elizabeth Clinard to look at his sample budget.
G. Consider sliding Base Rate, based on meter size & annual water average monthly water use.

H. Consideration of possible revenue driven rate increase.
10) Closing comments Presiding Director and/or Manager: Noah Smith stated that he was saddened to see Danny Volcik resign.
11) Adjourn:  A motion was made by Dennis Carrigan and seconded by Clay McKinney.  Motion carried and meeting adjourned at 8:32 PM.
12) Executive Session:

The Board of Directors may adjourn into executive session on above items under Section 551.071 of the government code to discuss matters with the water system’s attorney. No final action will be taken in executive session. 
